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Highways.
The Yorkshire Dales Rivers Trust are assisting with a review of the Kex Beck bridge, considering a Natural Flood Management scheme and works that would enable improved fish passage and river habitat. They have written to Mike Wickens at Highways to ask for his views, which I will follow up.
Other than the drains and gulleys that are waiting on funding for repairs, I am not aware of other issues.

Youth Council
The first Youth Council meeting has been held in Ripon which is very good news. I am now working with Cllr Brodigan to establish some links to help set up some satellite rural groups.

Community Partnership (Ripon)
As Chair of the Transport & Connectivity task and finish group I held a meeting this month to review progress. We discussed the Community Bus project in Masham, the impact of the new Home to School transport policy, the proposed bus route between Ripon and Thirsk station, the Ripon LCWAIP walking/cycling route between Ripon and Fountains, gigabit delivery and smart meter connectivity. We also discussed concerns about the switch to VOIP phones and the risk of power failure where there is no mobile signal. I will have a report to circulate on this shortly. 

NYC Budget
The budget has been approved at NYC, with a 4.99% increase in Council Tax. The Locality budget has been halved from £10K to £5K for the year. 

Stop Ure Pollution
I have had an update from NYC about the Yorkshire Bathing Water Partnership which reads as follows :

The Yorkshire Bathing Water Partnership (YBWP) has been in place for many years.
 
After a period of reduced activity, the YBWP has met twice in 2025 to review the role and structure of the partnership and the focus for future activity.  Up to now the focus of the YBWP has been on coastal Bathing Waters but with the designation of two sites on the Wharfe and one on the Nidd, a key question is what role the YBWP should take in regard to designated freshwater Bathing Waters.  A review of the Terms of Reference and membership of the Partnership is currently in progress
 
At the most recent workshop, held in Bridlington on 10 March, participants identified the following key areas where the Bathing Water Partnership can provide value:
 
• Allowing organizations to represent their interests
• Collaborating with industry experts and sharing successes. 
• Improving water quality, boosting tourism, and creating safe 
bathing environments. 
• Consistently communicating to enhance public trust. 
• Leveraging collective knowledge for environmental 
improvements and align efforts across various sectors, such 
as biodiversity and tourism. 
• The partnership is focused on establishing a common 
purpose and proactive storytelling to effectively 
communicate its goals and achievements.
 
Key actions agreed and now being actioned:
 
1. Establishment of a Governance group to establish first draft of structure, roles and 
responsibilities, membership, common purpose and priorities
2. Establishment of a Task and finish group to take quick wins forward and produce action 
plan. 
3.Establishment of a Comms group to consider how to reach media outlets in advance of bathing season 
starting.

There is also good news in that reforms are now proposed to govt policy, following a consultation, regarding Bathing Water status including removing the fixed dates for a bathing season and ending the automatic de-designation of bathing water status after 5 consecutive years of a site being rated ‘poor’. 

I have asked for the SUP action group to be consulted on measures going forward and if they can be involved in the governance and task and finish groups.

Toothbrushing Scheme
I have been in touch with an NHS co-ordinator who provides support for the scheme that requires school children to brush their teeth every day at school. This is to help address oral health issues, in light of the very limited access to NHS dentists in the area. I have put Masham, Kirkby Malzeard, Ripley and Grantley school in touch in the hope that they adopt the scheme. 

Long Course Weekend
A meeting was held on 10th March. The route for the marathon is not yet in place, it is with Highways for approval. I suspect the route will not cross the B6265 this time, and all races are starting and finishing at Masham – none at Fountains Abbey. I am still chasing the organisers for their comms strategy, they accept that they need to more than last year to share information about the event.

Destination Management Plan
I attended a presentation at Ripon Cathedral in February on the new website for Visit North Yorkshire which looks very promising. I have also been supplied with the boundary map for the new areas. There is a move away from the old Borough boundaries and Ripon is listed as a destination, the new areas are Yorkshire Dales, Heart of Yorkshire, North York Moors and Yorkshire Coast. The Nidderdale National Landscape falls inside the Yorkshire Dales, villages to the west fall within the Heart of Yorkshire area. I have asked for a Tourism officer to attend our next ACC meeting to give a presentation on how the DMP strategy is going to be delivered.  

Connectivity
I am still chasing for the DCC to attend our next ACC meeting to address my concerns about smart meter connectivity. The wait continues on the Gigabit delivery, to establish which dwellings are scheduled to be connected. 

Locality Budget
Although a smaller sum, I can now distribute this if there are any applications to be made.

Traffic Sensitive status roads

	GREENASS FARM TO AZERLEY LODGE

	GREENASS TO SPRING HALL

	TRIPLINS LANE TO AZERLEY LODGE



	FOUNTAINS GATE

	WINKSLEY TO WOODHOUSE HILL

	WINKSLEY VILLAGE

	SOUTH GATE COTTAGES TO ELLEN VANNIN



	GALPHAY LANE

	GALPHAY TO GATE BRIDGE HOUSE

	GALPHAY VILLAGE

	GATE BRIDGE ROAD

	HOLLY TREE FARM TO NAP COTE LANE

	WARREN LANE



These roads have been recategorised due to a change of government policy. They are no longer “traffic sensitive”, this is due to the removal of winter maintenance and tourist routes from the criteria. If a road is TS designated it means that to the permit fee the utility companies will be charged is higher, due to the potentially more disruptive impact the work is likely to have. The offence fees for overstay are also much larger than on non-traffic sensitive roads, again to incentivise utilities to complete their works on time. 

School Admissions
Families will now know if they have been allocated a place at their school of choice. I want to stress how important it is that families establish whether or not they qualify for home to school transport as soon as possible – rather than wait until 30th May for this to be confirmed. If they want to change their choice of school due to transport no longer being available they should apply for this as soon as possible. The guidance on the change of policy has not been clear, I would be happy to help any families who have been impacted by this. Although the school buses to Ripon Grammar and Outwood stop at the same place, only one of these schools will be deemed closer to a household (a footpath route is used to calculate distance) and qualify for transport.

An Emergency Full Council meeting is being held on 21st May, with a motion that catchment be reintroduced to the policy – to ensure that families can get transport to the schools the admission policy requires them to apply to. This is the usual arrangement in other Counties, which do not require families on the boundary to travel to schools outside of the county.

Farmers’ Meeting
I was on the panel at a public meeting in Thirsk Auction Mart recently, to discuss the concerns surrounding the proposed removal of Agricultural Relief on inheritance tax. I have arranged for the organisers to meet Tim Farron MP at the LibDem conference in March.

Local Nature Recovery Strategy
The draft principles and Vision strategy document is now in circulation, along with shortlisted priorities and measures. This is now on the NYC website. The draft for public consultation will be in circulation mid-April – end May 25

Taxi Policy Consultation
A public consulation, running from 5th February to 30th April, is asking for the public’s views to help ensure there are enough wheelchair accessible taxis across the county. Research indicates there is currently a shortage. Details can be found at www.northyorks.gov.uk/taxi-consultation 

Commuted Sums
There is an update on Commuted Sums available, which I will attach to this report along with the guidance on expenditure and typology.  Please share this with the relevant groups which may have a use for commuted sums funding.  
  
This information is not related to Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) funds, Parish Councils are notified about CILs Neighbourhood Funds separately. 

Fraud Awareness
I have asked Mark Lacy, Trading Standards officer, if he could run sessions about the risk of fraud and what to look out for. I suggested that he attend group events such as community drop-ins and meet sheltered housing residents. He is very happy to do this, he can cover doorstep crime and telephone and mail scams, along with any issues that might be of concern and he can explain how Trading Standards can help. If you can please help spread the word on this I can help arrange for him to visit any groups that are interested. 
Rogue Trader
Residents and businesses are being urged to be wary of rogue traders who may target properties pretending to be working for North Yorkshire Council.
 
North Yorkshire Council’s trading standards officers are advising householders, community groups and business owners not to agree to work from tradespeople who knock on their doors uninvited offering building or maintenance services.
 
The warning follows a reported incident in Ripon last week where a cold caller targeted a property while claiming be working with the council’s highways team and offered the occupant driveway repairs with what he said was leftover road laying material.

Advice from the council’s trading standards department includes:
 
1. Do not agree to have work done by anyone who cold calls or knocks at a property unannounced. 
2. Ask friends and family for recommendations if you need a tradesperson. Check reviews online but be aware that some traders do post fake reviews. 
3. There is a government-endorsed scheme called Trustmark (www.trustmark.org.uk) that can help you to find a tradesperson.     
4. Always confirm the price you will pay and any potential additional charges before the work starts.
5. Try and get at least three quotes for work so you can compare the work required and prices to be charged.
6. Make sure you know the trader’s name and address. If there are any issues, it is usually easier to arrange a repair or refund with a local trader, so find out who you are dealing with and where to contact them if you need to.


Garden Waste
From 31 January residents will be able to pay for their licence for the 2025 garden waste collection service. Existing customers will also start to receive a letter or email advising them that they can now pay for their licence.

A licence for the 2025 season costs £49 for collections between March and early December. This provides a cost-effective way for residents to dispose of garden waste. 

The licence covers one 240-litre wheelie bin to be emptied fortnightly. Any residents who wish to have more than one bin emptied will need to pay for a licence for each additional bin. Residents can also pay for a licence at any time throughout the season but are encouraged to do so before the start of the service in March as the cost will remain the same.

Once paid, a licence pack should arrive within 14 days. This can be applied for on-line, over the phone or at your local library.

Anyone who doesn’t wish to pay for the service can take their garden waste to one of the household waste and recycling centres or compost at home. Residents can also purchase a home compost bin for £12 (plus delivery).

Free holiday activities and meals for families this Easter 
FEAST is back this Easter, with a fantastic range of activities to keep your children active, fed and having fun during the school holidays. All children and young people across North Yorkshire can get involved, with free places and a free meal for eligible families, thanks to funding from the Department for Education.
If your child is eligible for benefits-related Free School Meals or is made eligible by exception (see the FEAST FAQs for details), you will receive a voucher from their school on Tuesday 11th March. This will enable you to book school holiday activities that are part of the FEAST programme for free, using the online platform HolidayActivities. 
Don’t worry if there’s a waiting list - it doesn’t always mean that an activity is full. To ensure that a wide range of families get to take part in FEAST, providers wait a number of days after vouchers are issued before accepting any bookings. Please request a place and you should receive a notification from Holiday Activities if your place is confirmed.
Ready to unleash the Easter fun? Head over to the FEAST website now to discover all the incredible activities waiting for your child. Don't miss out on the magic – claim your free place today! 



The project ensures that households have access to competitive deals through a hassle-free process. Suppliers compete for the opportunity to offer households the lowest energy tariff, and there is no need to compare different tariffs as everyone registered receives a personal offer. 
Since 2012, the Big Community Switch has seen more than 2.1 million people register their interest in switching energy contracts.
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